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Small, Terry

Terry Small was born on 26 April 1926. The oldest of three, he lived most of his life in Manurewa. He lost his sight as a pre-schooler but the exact cause of his vision loss remains uncertain. In the years of the depression his parents had little money for specialist advice.

Terry attended the Foundation of the Blind's school in Parnell where he learned braille and also braille music. His parents were avid readers and Terry, from a very early age, treasured the ability to read braille in many situations, including reading to his own children. Until the early 1960s, secondary school education for blind children was available only to a privileged handful. While Terry had no formal secondary education he believed education was lifelong and willingly learnt all he could.

After leaving school in about 1944, Terry worked in the Foundation's Braille and Talking Book Library. In 1947 he went to Wellington to teach braille for the Foundation. He mentored many young adults and families with blind children. In 1953, Terry returned to Manurewa and rejoined the Foundation's Library. In 1965 he joined the Transcription Department at Homai College as a braille transcriber, ultimately becoming the department's supervisor.

Terry was a regular presenter on “Listening Post”, the monthly radio programme for blind listeners that ran from 1964 to 1978. Reading his talks from braille, he gave a quarterly summary of articles he had read in overseas braille publications.

In 1976 Terry was awarded a six-month Winston Churchill Fellowship to study braille music at the Library of Congress in Washington D.C. On his return he set about lifting the standards of braille transcription, in particular of maths and music.

In 1982 Terry presented a paper to the International Braille Conference in Washington D.C. that was a forerunner for the International Council on English Braille and the Unified English Braille code. He was the inaugural chairman of the Braille Authority of New Zealand which was founded in 1989.

Terry was also a member of the Association of Blind Citizens of New Zealand serving as President and representing the Association on the Board of Trustees of the Foundation of the Blind. In 1988 he received the Queen's Service Medal for his community work and dedication to braille literacy.

Terry became a staunch believer in the value of technology in the lives of blind people. In 1989 he mastered the Keynote talking computer and emailed his friends around the world during the early development of Unified English Braille. Terry was an active amateur radio operator keeping his records in braille. He provided yachts' crews with current weather forecasts and would raise the alarm if a yachtsman did not report in as expected.

Throughout his life Terry Small strove to give blind children a better formal education than he himself had received. His passion for high standards of braille production and teaching to deliver literacy through braille was unequivocal and remains his lasting legacy to this day. Terry passed away on 28 September 1993.

